REPORT AND CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

FOR THE YEAR ENDED 31 DECEMBER 2020

FRIDAY

03 31/12/2021 COMPANIES HOUSE #156

CONTENTS

Contents	Pages
Director and principal advisers	1
Strategic report	2-6
Director's report	7-11
Director's responsibilities statement	12
Independent auditor's report to the members of Ferring Laboratories Limited	13-16
Consolidated income statement and statement of comprehensive income	17
Consolidated statement of financial position	18 – 19
Consolidated statement of changes in equity	20
Consolidated statement of cash flows	21
Notes to the consolidated financial statements	22 - 43
Parent company balance sheet	44
Parent company statement of changes in equity	45
Parent company notes to the financial statements	46-49

DIRECTOR AND PRINCIPAL ADVISERS

Director Dr P Wilden

Company secretary Mr R Cretegny

Registered Number 01508287

Registered Office Drayton Hall Church Road West Drayton

Middlesex UB7 7PS United Kingdom

Auditor Deloitte LLP

Abbots House Abbey Street Reading Berkshire RG1 3BD United Kingdom

Principal Bankers HSBC Bank Plc

Apex Plaza Reading Berkshire RG1 1AX United Kingdom

STRATEGIC REPORT

The director presents the strategic report and consolidated financial statements for the year ended 31 December 2020.

Principal activities and strategic direction

The Ferring UK Group ('the group') is part of Ferring Group which is an international biopharmaceutical group dedicated to the development of innovative treatments that make a real difference to people's lives all over the world. The research and development programmes of the group focus on the internal development of first-in-class therapeutics peptides and proteins, together with collaborations with external partners - this provides the basis for introducing new products and drug delivery systems. In the UK, the group focuses on the research, development, sales and marketing of products in the gastroenterology, urology, reproductive health, men's health and endocrinology therapy areas. The success of both current and planned products within these therapy areas lies at the core of the group's strategic direction, within a framework of values called the Ferring Philosophy.

During the year, the group continued its principal activities which are the development, manufacture, sales and marketing of pharmaceutical products. The groups operations are based in the UK.

Going concern

The going concern basis of accounting has been applied. This is considered to be appropriate by the director as there are no material uncertainties related to events or conditions that may cast significant doubt in the ability of the group to continue as a going concern.

The director acknowledges that the Group has net liabilities. The director has therefore sought and obtained confirmation from the group parent company, Ferring BV of its willingness and ability to provide support to the group.

In 2020 the COVID-19 outbreak has created an unprecedented effect on the world economy, Ferring Group has responded to this with the following measures:

- Special ongoing teams are in place to analyse risks and define measures as things change with the pandemic. This is co-ordinated by a Global COVID-19 team.
- In order to protect the production process special safety measures were taken in the manufacturing sites to secure continuation of product supply for the demand in the markets and to create safety stock. To date we have not noted major disruptions in our manufacturing sites. Where practically possible most employees worked from home in 2020 with no disruption to the work they did.
- Different business impact scenarios have been developed to determine the potential business and financial impact for Ferring, enabling the ability to respond swiftly to changing circumstances and information.
- Continued cost containment measures in place. Communications have been sent out to stop or reduce non-critical activities and a freeze in place on hiring non-critical staff positions.
- Cash protection measures have been put in place including obtaining additional financing. Given the
 current position of the Ferring Group and the capability of access to cash, the estimated effects of
 COVID-19 on sales, income and cash flows are not expected to result in a going concern risk for the
 Ferring Group and therefore the Ferring Group will continue to financially support Ferring operations
 globally.

STRATEGIC REPORT (Continued)

Review of the business

The group has two operating businesses, one in sales and marketing and one in manufacturing. Combined revenue for the businesses was £83.03m (2019: £77.5m). The sales and marketing company continues to be successful in increasing access to its products. 2020 saw an improvement in sales volumes compared with the previous year while prices have reduced compared with previous years resulting in an increase in revenue to £67.4m (2019: £64.8m). The manufacturing company within the group operates under a contract manufacturing agreement with Ferring International Centre SA and volumes have increased resulting in revenues of £15.7m (2019: £12.6m).

In the year of 2020, Ferring UK went through Business Process re-engineering (BPR), mainly related to transactional activities, Two finance positions were removed, and part of the businesses outsourced to an external support provider. This will provide the base for Ferring UK to build on for the future and adapt to the new ways of working. This will provide agility in a more competitive environment, as well as to align the organisation to the price pressure that the industry is under.

Principal risks and uncertainties

The group operates in a relatively highly regulated industry due to the nature of its products. There is a cost associated with complying with pharmaceutical regulations and this compliance cost is at risk of increasing depending on the regulations in place at any point in time.

The group's most important customers are NHS organisations and healthcare practitioners (including some operating in private fertility clinics). There is a risk that changes to the group's customer base could affect the prescribing of its products and so it is important that the group continues to develop its customer relationships and product portfolio.

Given that the group supplies pharmaceutical medicines, there is a risk that its products may experience adverse drug reports or supply problems (due to the very high specifications to which they are manufactured). If these risks materialise they could significantly affect turnover.

Following Brexit as the UK leaves the EU, the group is indirectly affected through its investment companies, with movement of goods which now have to be custom cleared. However, the impact in minimal the group continues to operate normally.

In March 2020, the WHO declared a public health emergency of international concern related to a novel coronavirus disease COVID-19 and subsequently raised the threat to a pandemic. As a result of this declaration, regions around the world have experienced significant social and economic disruption which impacted our business, and the business of our customers. The risks created by the disruption were considered by the board and continue to be monitored as conditions develop and change. Management has revised its forecast taking into consideration the impact of the pandemic. The board does not currently believe there will be a material adverse impact on the group's results.

Financial risk management

The financial risk management of the group is managed by the group's operating companies. These operating companies are exposed to financial risk through their financial assets and liabilities. The director considers the most relevant components of financial risk for the group are: credit risk, liquidity risk, currency risk and price risk. These risks are as follows:

- Credit risk: credit control procedures are in place and considered sufficient to recover trade debts.
- Liquidity risk: the company participates in a cash pool operated by the Ferring Group. All funds are transferred to the cash pool periodically. The risk is minimised as surplus funds are transferred to or from the group cash pool.

STRATEGIC REPORT (Continued)

- Currency risk: this is negligible as it is the group policy to invoice in the debtor company's home currency and export sales are minimal.
- Price risk: In terms of the group's UK sales and marketing activities, selling prices are known with some certainty in terms of medicines due to the operation of the Voluntary scheme for branded medicines pricing and access, in which the company participates, although this scheme is subject to change from time to time and most of the company's products are subject to some price discounting. In terms of the groups manufacturing activities, there is no short-term price risk as the production is governed by a contract manufacturing agreement within the Ferring global group.

Key performance indicators

The groups financial KPI's are sales performance versus budget/plan and control of actual operating expenses versus budget. These are used to monitor current performance and as part of longer range business planning. KPI performance was as follows:

Sales and marketing business:

- Sales were 17% above budget mainly due to VPAS scheme rate budgeted at 15.5%, and the actual rate being 5.9% in 2020. There was also better sales volume where the group's largest selling product performed above budget in volume. Fertility products came below budget in volume, mainly due to the closure of the fertility clinics during the lockdowns.
- Operating expenses were 20% below budget due to Management action to reduce the impact of COVID 19. Earlier on in the pandemic, looking at reducing considerable amount of expenses in marketing, sales and also implementing a hiring freeze.
- Receivables in days were 44 days at the end of 2020 compared with a budget of 56 days.

Manufacturing business:

 Sales revenue was 86% of budget mainly due to the suspension of fertility treatments worldwide during 2020 as a result of COVID
 Operating expenses were 16% below budget mainly due to changes in research and development project spend and COVID cash containment measures.

These KPIs are used to monitor both current performance and as part of a longer-range business planning which is looks at a five year time horizon.

Financial position

As at the end of the financial year, the group had net liabilities of £13.8m compared with net liabilities of £14.4m for the previous year. The trading companies within the group continue to generate operating profits and maintain positive cash balances (see page 17). The group had no third-party borrowings during or at the year end of 2020 (2019: £nil).

Statement of Director's Duties to stakeholders (Section 172 Statement)

The director of the group has a duty to promote the success of the group. A director of the group must act in a way he/she considers, in good faith to promote the success of the group for the benefit of its members as a whole and to other stakeholders. The director has identified the following stakeholders in addition to the members of the group which the board consider when making strategic decisions:

- · Employees of the group
- Patients who are the end users of Ferring products
- · Physicians who prescribe Ferring products
- Suppliers
- Local Communities and the environment

STRATEGIC REPORT (Continued)

The director is committed to developing and maintaining a governance framework that is appropriate to the business and supports effective decision making coupled with robust oversight of risk and internal controls. The director is also committed to maintaining a reputation for high standards of business conduct through continual review and adoption of governance best practice.

Engagement with employees

The Ferring philosophy permeates throughout the worldwide Ferring group and forms a central part to the group's interactions with its employees. As a group we strive to set that tone with five simple words: 'People come first at Ferring'.

We want people to be able to see the connection between our values, the Ferring Philosophy, and their jobs. The values part is about keeping the Philosophy alive every day: People Come First at Ferring means that we're looking out for our patients, payers, physicians and employees. We must maintain those fundamental values even more as we develop a performance-driven culture. Ultimately, we want people to be passionate about their work. We need to support our employees so that they can feel a true sense of purpose. We have strong foundations in the Philosophy – we must continue to build on them.

As mentioned within the second paragraph of the business review on page 3, a Business Process Reengineering was undertaken during the year which resulted in job losses. The board considered the long-term benefits for all stakeholders and from an employee perspective took the strategic decision to proceed on the basis that it would provide a sustainable future on which future growth can be built. The board felt that by making this decision, longer term returns to shareholders would be enhanced as would reward and recognition for employees together with sustainability.

Patient outcomes and direct customers

Patients using our products and physicians prescribing them have a right to expect that:

- we will only make available those products in which we have full confidence;
- we will offer the best possible products at the most reasonable cost;
- · Ferring's employees will always display courtesy and respect, and act professionally;

Ferring seeks the loyalty of these patients and physicians, and we are prepared to earn this loyalty anew every day.

We assign a dedicated employee to each of our direct customers to ensure that Ferring understand and are meeting their needs. As a board, we consistently monitor the market as well as advances in the Pharmaceutical industry to ensure that the group is able to respond to our customers' needs in both the short and long term.

Suppliers

The group foster strong business relationships with suppliers by investing time and energy and having a relationship built on trust, reliability and where terms are agreed and honored.

Members

The UK business has a close working relationship with its parent entity and the wider Ferring group, which provides a key strand of the group's strategy and philosophy. The board consider when making decisions the impact on members as well as other stakeholders mentioned in this report as well as with regard to UK legislation.

STRATEGIC REPORT (Continued)

Community and environment

We operate in a world with finite resources and must support a society with multiple challenges and inequalities. This demands a business driven by core values and motivated by its contribution to society. We have the firm foundations of our Ferring Philosophy at the heart of who we are, and corporate social responsibility is an integral part of that identity. The group supports employees with local initiatives both with time and the matching of fundraising. The group recognises its impact on the environment and during 2018 Ferring UK installed 6 hybrid/electric car charging points at our West Drayton head office. Additionally, we made hybrid cars an option on the company car list. Those who drive hybrids or electric cars have reduced their CO2 emissions on average from 5.6 tons to 1.97 tons annually.

Future developments

The group intends to continue its current activities in the development, manufacture sales and marketing of pharmaceutical products. The future sales outlook for the group is likely to be challenging as competitive pressures and customer expectation increase. However, the group is optimistic that it can meet these challenges and continue to provide products which are valued in the therapeutic areas in which it operates.

Research and development

In addition to the Ferring global group carrying out research and development activities in the UK, the group itself invests in the development of pharmaceutical products based on patented drug delivery technologies. The cost of research and development in the year amounted to £3.1m (2019: £4.4m).

Approved for issue on behalf of the board of directors

Dr P Wilden Director

Dec 23, 2021

Date

DIRECTOR'S REPORT

The Director presents the report and the audited consolidated financial statements for the year ended 31 December 2020.

Results and dividends

The results for the year are set out on page 17.

The director does not recommend payment of a final dividend (2019: £nil).

Branches

The group has a branch, as defined in Section 1046(3) of the Companies Act 2006 based in Switzerland.

Board of Directors

The directors who held office during the year and up to the date of signature of the financial statements were as follows:

Mrs J Duvall Dr P Wilden (Resigned 8 December 2020)

Directors' Indemnities

The company has made qualifying third party indemnity provisions for the benefits of its directors which were made during the year and remain in force at the date of this report.

Donations	2020	2019
	£	£
During the year the group made the following contributions:		
Charitable	40,782	228,332
Political	-	200,000

Donations were given to various charities including those involved in ecological research, preservation and education. The largest charitable donations were as follows:

•	2020	2019
	£	£
The Pushkin Trust	25,000	-
Support toward prostate cancer	5,000	-
STIRMAS	5,000	-
Nocturia E-learning	3,000	-
RCOG	1,500	-
St Johns Ambulance	-	100,000
Guys and St Thomas' Hospital	-	21,910
Nuffield Health	-	30,000
The aggregate figure of political donations is made up as		
Donations to political parties: Liberal Democrats	-	200,000

DIRECTOR'S REPORT (Continued)

Employment policies

All group companies follow the 'Ferring Philosophy' which means 'People come first at Ferring'. Employees are kept informed of the aims, objectives, activities and financial performance of the Group and they are encouraged to take a wider interest in its affairs.

The health and safety of employees is very important to the Group. Safety awareness is promoted in the Group working environment and is reviewed in light of good practise and developing legislation.

Ferring is an equal opportunities employer and is committed to maintaining a working culture which enables all employees to make their own distinctive contribution. Employment policies are designed to be fair and equitable, and to be consistent with the abilities of employees and the needs of the Group.

Auditor

Each of the persons who is a director at the date of approval of this report confirms that:

- so far as the Director is aware, there is no relevant audit information of which the Company's auditor is unaware; and
- the Director has taken all the steps that he/she ought to have taken as a director in order to make himself/herself aware of any relevant audit information and to establish that the Company's auditor is aware of that information.

This confirmation is given and should be interpreted in accordance with the provisions of s418 of the Companies Act 2006.

Deloitte LLP have indicated their willingness to be reappointed for another term and appropriate arrangements have been put in place for them to be deemed reappointed as auditor in the absence of an Annual General Meeting.

Strategic report

The Director has chosen in accordance with section 414C(11) of the Companies Act 2006 to include in the Strategic Report matters otherwise required to be disclosed in the Director's Report as the director considers these are of strategic importance to the Group. These include financial risk management, future developments and research and development, engagement with employees and engagement with suppliers, customer and others.

Streamlined Energy & Carbon Reporting

Following the introduction of new Streamlined Energy and Carbon Reporting framework, the director presents his report on the performance of the group below:

As Ferring Laboratories Limited (Ferring) is classified as a large unquoted company under the definitions set in Section 465 and 466, Chapter 15 of Companies Act 2006, it needs to comply with the new government legislation implemented by The Companies (Director's Report) and Limited Liability Partnerships (Energy and Carbon Report) Regulations 2018 ("the 2018 Regulations") on Streamlined Energy and Carbon Reporting (SECR).

Ferring Laboratories Limited comprises two entities Ferring Pharmaceuticals Limited and Ferring Controlled Therapeutics Limited. Only Ferring Pharmaceuticals Limited is classed as a large UK company, and so for the purposes of energy and carbon reporting, the energy and carbon emissions associated with Ferring Controlled Therapeutics Limited, do not need to be included in the Director's report.

DIRECTOR'S REPORT (Continued)

To fulfil this, we have measured our UK energy and greenhouse gas emissions as classified within Scope 1 and Scope 2 of the Streamlined Energy and Carbon Reporting (SECR) regulations, which are presented in tables 1 and 2 as these are material to our organisation's activities.

We are not reporting Scope 3 energy and GHG emissions as these are not material to our organisation.

Organisational and operational boundaries of the group

Ferring's structural and operational boundaries are the same. Ferring operates from one site in the UK:

Drayton Hall, Church Road, West Drayton, Middlesex, UB7 7PS

Environmental Performance

Ferring decided to follow and adapt, for SECR reporting, a widely recognised Greenhouse Gas Reporting Protocol – Corporate Standard methodology. As at 31 December 2020 the company's energy usage and associated carbon emissions for the SECR year 1, 1 January to 31 December 2020 were as follows:

Table 1: Total energy consumption and associated greenhouse gas emissions from Scope 1 and Scope 2 for SECR Year 1 reporting period

		SECR Year 1 Reporting Period 2020				
Ener	gy Type:	Energy Use (kWh)	% Split (kWh)	Emissions (tCO₂e/yr.)	% Split (tCO₂e)	
Combustion of Gas	(Scope 1)	222,185	27.9%	40.9	22.80%	
Electricity	(Scope 2)	298,265	37.5%	69.5	38.81%	
Transport	(Scope 3)	274,807	34.6%	68.8	38.39%	
Total	(Scope 1, 2 and 3)	795,257	100.00%	179.2	100.00%	

Note: Columns may not always add up due to rounding of numbers.

Intensity ratio

Intensity ratios compare emissions data with an appropriate business metric or financial indicator. This allows a comparison of energy efficiency performance over time and with other similar types of organisation. Ferring has chosen to compare overall energy consumption and associated GHG emissions with both energy consumption and carbon emissions against annual turnover and the number of full-time employees for the reporting period.

In calculating the intensity ratio, we have used the turnover and full-time employees for Ferring Laboratories Limited which will give a lower intensity ratio compared to using the equivalent figures for Ferring Pharmaceuticals Limited.

DIRECTOR'S REPORT (Continued)

Table 2 Intensity Ratio - Energy consumption and associated GHG emissions per the annual turnover

Reporting Year	Total Energy Consumption (kWh)	Total GHG emissions (tCO₂e)	Annual turnover (£)	Intensity Ratio (kWh/ £100,000 of turnover)	Intensity Ratio (tCO₂e/ £100,000 of turnover)
SECR Year 1 2020	795,257	179.2	£67,374,624	1,180.3	0.266

Energy intensity ratios are calculated and presented as advised by the Department of Business Energy and Industry Strategy (BEIS) recommendations.

Energy Efficiency Actions

Due to the COVID-19 pandemic, Ferring was limited in undertaking energy efficiency actions in the 2020 period.

However, the company continues to actively support and promote the electrification of vehicles for business travel and has installed electric vehicle charging points at the company car park and encourages employees to use plug-in hybrid and electric vehicles.

Further, as a consequence of increased home working and reduced business travel Ferring's carbon emissions are likely to be lower than in previous years. Ferring will consider what actions it is able to carry out during the 2021 financial year.

Methodology

The methodology used for determining energy and carbon emissions comes from a number of sources of GHG emissions:

- Natural gas used for building space heating (Scope 1)
- Electricity used for lighting, heating, ventilation and air conditioning (HVAC), and the operation of
 office equipment (Scope 2)
- The use of vehicles for business travel company cars only (Scope 1)

The electricity and gas consumption are based on utility invoices for our site, where we are directly responsible for the energy use. Electricity is supplied through a half hourly meter which means that electricity readings are automated and accurate for the full 12-month period of 2020. The gas invoices were a mixture of actual readings and estimated readings with some monthly invoice data missing. The gas consumption was estimated from the readings on the invoices in February 2020 and December 2020 and an estimate of the calorific vale of the gas in this period from the data on the invoices supplied. The consumption in January 2020 was estimated from the consumption in February 2020 adjusting for the number of days in the period. The gas consumption data was corrected to a full 12-months reporting period.

DIRECTOR'S REPORT (Continued)

Ferring operates a fleet of company cars. The composition of the fleet broken down into fuel type and engine size was provided by Ferring. This gave, for example the percentage of the fleet comprising small (1600cc or less) diesel cars. This percentage figure was used to calculate the proportion the total mileage travelled by this type of vehicle i.e., we have assumed that each vehicle travels an equal number of miles in the year. The split between small, medium and large vehicles was used to calculate the energy and GHG emissions using the appropriate conversion factors for the engine size and fuel type.

Ferring is not reporting on the grey fleet Scope 3 energy use as all transport activities are undertaken by utilising company cars.

GHG emissions have been calculated using the UK Government approved and published conversion factors for company reporting, 2020.

Approved for issue on behalf of the board of directors

Dr P Wilden Director

Date: Dec 23, 2021

DIRECTORS' RESPONSIBILITIES STATEMENT

The Director is responsible for preparing the Strategic Report, the Director's Report and the financial statements in accordance with applicable law and regulations.

Company law requires the Director to prepare financial statements for each financial year. Under that law the director has elected to prepare the Group financial statements in accordance with International Accounting Standards in conformity with the requirements of the Companies Act 2006 and the Parent Company financial statements in accordance with United Kingdom Generally Accepted Accounting Practice (United Kingdom Accounting Standards and applicable law). Under company law the director must not approve the financial statements unless they are satisfied that they give a true and fair view of the state of affairs of the Company and of the profit or loss of the Company for that year.

In preparing the Parent Company financial statements, the Director is required to:

- select suitable accounting policies and then apply them consistently;
- make judgements and accounting estimates that are reasonable and prudent;
- state whether applicable UK Accounting Standards have been followed, subject to any material departures disclosed and explained in the financial statements; and
- prepare the financial statements on the going concern basis unless it is inappropriate to presume that the Company will continue in business.

In preparing the Group financial statements, International Accounting Standard 1 requires that the Director:

- properly select and apply accounting policies;
- present information, including accounting policies, in a manner that provides relevant, reliable, comparable and understandable information;
- provide additional disclosures when compliance with the specific requirements in International Accounting Standards are insufficient to enable users to understand the impact of particular transactions, other events and conditions on the entity's financial position and financial performance; and
- make an assessment of the Company's ability to continue as a going concern.

The Director is responsible for keeping adequate accounting records that are sufficient to show and explain the Company's transactions and disclose with reasonable accuracy at any time the financial position of the Company and to enable them to ensure that the financial statements comply with the Companies Act 2006. They are also responsible for safeguarding the assets of the Company and hence for taking reasonable steps for the prevention and detection of fraud and other irregularities.

INDEPENDENT AUDITOR'S REPORT TO THE MEMBERS OF FERRING LABORATORIES LIMITED

Report on the audit of the financial statements

Opinion

In our opinion:

- the financial statements of Ferring Laboratories Limited (the 'parent company') and its subsidiaries (the
 'group') give a true and fair view of the state of the group's and of the parent company's affairs as at 31
 December 2020 and of the group's profit for the year then ended;
- the group financial statements have been properly prepared in accordance with international accounting standards in conformity with the requirements of the Companies Act 2006 and International Financial Reporting Standards (IFRSs) as issued by the International Accounting Standards Board (IASB);
- the parent company financial statements have been properly prepared in accordance with United Kingdom Generally Accepted Accounting Practice, including Financial Reporting Standard 101 "Reduced Disclosure Framework" and
- the financial statements have been prepared in accordance with the requirements of the Companies Act 2006

We have audited the financial statements which comprise:

- · the consolidated income statement and statement of comprehensive income;
- · the consolidated and parent company statement of financial position;
- · the consolidated and parent company statements of changes in equity;
- · the consolidated statement of cash flows; and
- the related notes 1 to 28.

The financial reporting framework that has been applied in the preparation of the group financial statements is applicable law and international accounting standards in conformity with the requirements of the Companies Act 2006 and IFRSs as issued by the IASB. The financial reporting framework that has been applied in the preparation of the parent company financial statements is applicable law and United Kingdom Accounting Standards, including Financial Reporting Standard 101 "Reduced Disclosure Framework" (United Kingdom Generally Accepted Accounting Practice).

Basis for opinion

We conducted our audit in accordance with International Standards on Auditing (UK) (ISAs (UK)) and applicable law. Our responsibilities under those standards are further described in the auditor's responsibilities for the audit of the financial statements section of our report.

We are independent of the group and the parent company in accordance with the ethical requirements that are relevant to our audit of the financial statements in the UK, including the Financial Reporting Council's (the 'FRC's') Ethical Standard, and we have fulfilled our other ethical responsibilities in accordance with these requirements. We believe that the audit evidence we have obtained is sufficient and appropriate to provide a basis for our opinion.

Conclusions relating to going concern

In auditing the financial statements, we have concluded that the director's use of the going concern basis of accounting in the preparation of the financial statements is appropriate.

INDEPENDENT AUDITOR'S REPORT TO THE MEMBERS OF FERRING LABORATORIES LIMITED (Continued)

Based on the work we have performed, we have not identified any material uncertainties relating to events or conditions that, individually or collectively, may cast significant doubt on the group's and parent company's ability to continue as a going concern for a period of at least twelve months from when the financial statements are authorised for issue.

Our responsibilities and the responsibilities of the director with respect to going concern are described in the relevant sections of this report.

Other information

The other information comprises the information included in the annual report, other than the financial statements and our auditor's report thereon. The director is responsible for the other information within the annual report. Our opinion on the financial statements does not cover the other information and, except to the extent otherwise explicitly stated in our report, we do not express any form of assurance conclusion thereon.

Our responsibility is to read the other information and, in doing so, consider whether the other information is materially inconsistent with the financial statements or our knowledge obtained in the course of the audit, or otherwise appears to be materially misstated. If we identify such material inconsistencies or apparent material misstatements, we are required to determine whether this gives rise to a material misstatement in the financial statements themselves. If, based on the work we have performed, we conclude that there is a material misstatement of this other information, we are required to report that fact.

We have nothing to report in this regard.

Responsibilities of the director

As explained more fully in the director's responsibilities statement, the director is responsible for the preparation of the financial statements and for being satisfied that they give a true and fair view, and for such internal control as the director determines is necessary to enable the preparation of financial statements that are free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error.

In preparing the financial statements, the directors are responsible for assessing the group's and the parent company's ability to continue as a going concern, disclosing, as applicable, matters related to going concern and using the going concern basis of accounting unless the directors either intend to liquidate the group or the parent company or to cease operations, or have no realistic alternative but to do so.

Auditor's responsibilities for the audit of the financial statements

Our objectives are to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial statements as a whole are free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error, and to issue an auditor's report that includes our opinion. Reasonable assurance is a high level of assurance, but is not a guarantee that an audit conducted in accordance with ISAs (UK) will always detect a material misstatement when it exists. Misstatements can arise from fraud or error and are considered material if, individually or in the aggregate, they could reasonably be expected to influence the economic decisions of users taken on the basis of these financial statements.

A further description of our responsibilities for the audit of the financial statements is located on the FRC's website at: www.frc.org.uk/auditorsresponsibilities. This description forms part of our auditor's report.

Extent to which the audit was considered capable of detecting irregularities, including fraud Irregularities, including fraud, are instances of non-compliance with laws and regulations. We design procedures in line with our responsibilities, outlined above, to detect material misstatements in respect of irregularities, including fraud. The extent to which our procedures are capable of detecting irregularities, including fraud is detailed below.

INDEPENDENT AUDITOR'S REPORT TO THE MEMBERS OF FERRING LABORATORIES LIMITED (Continued)

We considered the nature of the group's industry and its control environment, and reviewed the group's documentation of their policies and procedures relating to fraud and compliance with laws and regulations. We also enquired of management about their own identification and assessment of the risks of irregularities.

We obtained an understanding of the legal and regulatory frameworks that the group operates in, and identified the key laws and regulations that:

- had a direct effect on the determination of material amounts and disclosures in the financial statements.
 These included UK Companies Act, Pensions legislation, Tax legislation; and
- do not have a direct effect on the financial statements but compliance with which may be fundamental to
 the company's ability to operate or to avoid a material penalty. These included Employment law, Health &
 Safety law, Association of the British Pharmaceutical Industry (ABPI) code of conduct, General Data
 Protection Regulation (GDPR) and the UK Bribery Act.

We discussed among the audit engagement team regarding the opportunities and incentives that may exist within the organisation for fraud and how and where fraud might occur in the financial statements.

As a result of performing the above, we identified the greatest potential for fraud in the following areas, and our specific procedures performed to address them are described below:

Revenue recognition in relation to gross to net adjustments including rebates and discounts. We
performed detailed substantive testing testing including agreeing a selected sample of adjustments to
agreements, credit notes or sales invoices as appropriate as well as gaining an understanding of the
rebate agreements in place. We also ensured that adjustments made to revenue were appropriately
reviewed and approved.

In common with all audits under ISAs (UK), we are also required to perform specific procedures to respond to the risk of management override. In addressing the risk of fraud through management override of controls, we tested the appropriateness of journal entries and other adjustments; assessed whether the judgements made in making accounting estimates are indicative of a potential bias; and evaluated the business rationale of any significant transactions that are unusual or outside the normal course of business.

In addition to the above, our procedures to respond to the risks identified included the following:

- reviewing financial statement disclosures by testing to supporting documentation to assess compliance with provisions of relevant laws and regulations described as having a direct effect on the financial statements;
- performing analytical procedures to identify any unusual or unexpected relationships that may indicate risks of material misstatement due to fraud;
- enquiring of management concerning actual and potential litigation and claims, and instances of noncompliance with laws and regulations; and
- · reading minutes of meetings of those charged with governance.

Report on other legal and regulatory requirements

Opinions on other matters prescribed by the Companies Act 2006

In our opinion, based on the work undertaken in the course of the audit:

- the information given in the strategic report and the director's report for the financial year for which the financial statements are prepared is consistent with the financial statements; and
- the strategic report and the director's report have been prepared in accordance with applicable legal requirements.

In the light of the knowledge and understanding of the group and of the parent company and their environment obtained in the course of the audit, we have not identified any material misstatements in the strategic report or the director's report.

INDEPENDENT AUDITOR'S REPORT TO THE MEMBERS OF FERRING LABORATORIES LIMITED (Continued)

Matters on which we are required to report by exception

Under the Companies Act 2006 we are required to report in respect of the following matters if, in our opinion:

- adequate accounting records have not been kept by the parent company, or returns adequate for our audit
 have not been received from branches not visited by us; or
- · the parent company financial statements are not in agreement with the accounting records and returns; or
- · certain disclosures of director's remuneration specified by law are not made; or
- . we have not received all the information and explanations we require for our audit.

We have nothing to report in respect of these matters.

Use of our report

This report is made solely to the company's members, as a body, in accordance with Chapter 3 of Part 16 of the Companies Act 2006. Our audit work has been undertaken so that we might state to the company's members those matters we are required to state to them in an auditor's report and for no other purpose. To the fullest extent permitted by law, we do not accept or assume responsibility to anyone other than the company and the company's members as a body, for our audit work, for this report, or for the opinions we have formed.

Andrew Hornby
Andrew Hornby

Andrew Hornby FCA (Senior statutory auditor) For and on behalf of Deloitte LLP Statutory Auditor Reading, United Kingdom

CONSOLIDATED INCOME STATEMENT AND STATEMENT OF COMPREHENSIVE INCOME FOR THE YEAR ENDED 31 DECEMBER 2020

	Notes	2020 £	2019 £
Revenue	2	83,033,143	77,455,078
Cost of sales		(69,475,646)	(58,362,915)
Gross profit	_	13,557,497	19,092,163
Distribution costs Administrative expenses Other operating income		(480,847) (17,225,769) 5,172,799	(495,536) (20,724,450) 5,479,305
Profit from operations	_	1,023,680	3,351,482
Finance costs	4	(199,764)	(467,604)
Profit before tax	5	823,916	2,883,878
Tax charge	6	(222,985)	(771,511)
Profit for the year	_	600,931	2,112,367
Exchange differences arising on translation of foreign operations		7,870	(2,788)
Total comprehensive income for the year	_	608,801	2,109,579

The consolidated income statement and statement of comprehensive income have been prepared on the basis that all operations are continuing.

Registered Number 01508287

FERRING LABORATORIES LIMITED

CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF FINANCIAL POSITION AS AT 31 DECEMBER 2020

	Notes	2020 £	2019 £
Non-current assets	_	45 470 400	40 70 4 700
Property, plant and equipment	7 8	15,170,469	12,704,568
Intangible assets Deferred tax assets	8	32,577	67,473
Deletred tax assets			47,009
		15,203,046	12,819,050
Current assets	_		
Inventories	9	20,750,234	15,045,778
Trade and other receivables:	10	57 000 070	44.040.700
- due within one year		57,633,876	44,016,768
- due in more than one year	11	2,151,519	2,868,699
Cash and cash equivalents Corporation tax receivable	11	138,296 734,469	129,570
Corporation tax receivable		· ·	
		81,408,394	62,060,815
Total assets		96,611,440	74,879,865
Current liabilities	40	(200)	(200)
Borrowings Trade and other payables	13 12	(300)	(399)
Trade and other payables Lease liabilities	14	(38,857,963) (800,006)	(16,808,667)
Current income tax liability	14	(800,000)	(709,069)
Accruals and deferred income		(6,573,617)	(94,886) (7,125,968)
		(46,231,886)	(24,738,989)
Total assets less current liabilities		50,379,554	50,140,876
Non-current liabilities			
Loans and borrowings	13	(60,700,000)	(60,700,000)
Deferred tax liabilities	18	(1,181,318)	(921,755)
Lease liabilities	14	(2,260,874)	(2,924,677)
		(64,142,192)	(64,546,432)
Provisions for Liabilities	15	(34,117)	-
Total liabilities		(110,408,195)	(89,285,421)
Net liabilities		(13,796,755)	(14,405,556)
Issued capital and reserves attributable to			
owners of the parent			
Share capital	20	120,001	120,001
Accumulated loss		(13,913,698)	(14,514,629)
Other reserves		(3,058)	(10,928)
		·	

Registered Number 01508287

CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF FINANCIAL POSITION FOR THE YEAR ENDED 31 DECEMBER 2020 (Continued)

The financial statements were authorised for issue and approved by the Board of Directors on Dec 23, 2021 signed on its behalf by:

and

Dr P Wilden Director

lake

CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF CHANGES IN EQUITY FOR THE YEAR ENDED 31 DECEMBER 2020

	Share capital	Accumulated loss	Other reserves	Total equity
	£	£	£	£
At 1 January 2019	120,001	(16,626,996)	(8,140)	(16,515,135)
Profit after tax and total comprehensive income for the year	-	2,112,367	(2,788)	2,109,579
At 31 December 2019	120,001	(14,514,629)	(10,928)	(14,405,556)
At 1 January 2020	120,001	(14,514,629)	(10,928)	(14,405,556)
Profit after tax and total comprehensive expense for the year	-	600,931	7,870	608,801
At 31 December 2020	120,001	(13,913,698)	(3,058)	(13,796,755)

Accumulated loss / earnings represents accumulated comprehensive income for the year and prior periods plus related tax credits less dividends paid.

Other reserves are in relation to foreign exchange differences on the translation of a foreign subsidiary.

CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF CASH FLOWS FOR THE YEAR ENDED 31 DECEMBER 2020

Cash flows from operating activities	Notes	2020 £	2019 £
Profit before tax		823,916	2,883,878
Amortisation of intangible assets	8	69,044	27,939
Depreciation	7	1,998,275	1,917,174
Finance income	4	(947,268)	(691,040
Finance expense	4	1,147,032	1,158,64
Movement in provisions		34,117	(13,70
Loss on sale of tangible assets	5	3,735	428
Cash flows from operations before changes in working			7.000.44
capital		3,128,851	5,283,32
Increase) in inventories		(5,704,456)	(2,207,67
Increase) in trade and other receivables		(12,899,928)	(5,729,58
ncrease in trade and other payables		21,496,945	6,709,29
Cash generated from operations		6,021,412	4,055,36
Гах paid		(745,768)	(630,61
Net cash generated from operating activities		5,275,644	3,424,75
Cash flows from investing activities			
Proceeds from sale of tangible assets		20,489	
Purchase of property, plant and equipment	7	(4,294,392)	(2,256,01
Purchase of intangible assets	8	(34,148)	(15,98
nterest received	4 _	947,268 	691,04
Net cash used in investing activities		(3,360,783)	(1,580,96
Cash flows from financing activities			
Payment of lease liabilities	_	(766,874)	(687,18
nterest paid	4	(1,147,032)	(1,158,64
Net cash used in financing activities	<u> </u>	(1,913,906)	(1,845,83
Net cash and cash equivalents generated/(used) in year		955	(2,04
Opening cash and cash equivalents		129,171	133,99
Effect of foreign exchange rates		7,870	(2,77
Closing cash and cash equivalents		137,996	129,17
Presented by:	-		
Cash and cash equivalents	11	138,296	129,57
Bank loans and overdrafts		(300)	(39
		137,996	129,17

NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS FOR THE YEAR ENDED 31 DECEMBER 2020

1. Statement of accounting policies

Basis of preparation

The company is a private limited company limited by share capital, incorporated in the United Kingdom under the Companies Act 2006 and is registered in England and Wales.

The company's registered number is 01508287 and the address of its registered office is Drayton Hall, Church Road, West Drayton, Middlesex. UB7 7PS.

Ferring Laboratories Limited is a company incorporated and domiciled in the United Kingdom. The consolidated financial statements of the Company for the year ended 31 December 2020 comprise the Company and the subsidiaries (together referred to as the "Group").

The results have been prepared on the basis of the accounting policies adopted in the financial statements of Ferring Laboratories Limited for the year ended 31 December 2020. These policies have been applied consistently in all material respects in the preparation of these results unless otherwise stated. The accounting policies set out below have, unless otherwise stated, been applied consistently to all years presented in these Group financial statements and have been applied consistently by Group entities.

The financial statements have been prepared in accordance with International Accounting Standards in conformity with the requirements of the Companies Act 2006. The financial statements have been prepared on a going concern basis and on a historical cost basis. These consolidated financial statements are presented in Sterling, which is the Group's functional currency. All financial information has been rounded to the nearest £1.

No profit and loss account is presented by the company as permitted by Section 408 of the Companies Act 2006. For the year ended 31 December 2020 the company recorded a loss of £12,059,866 (2019: profit of £1,060,124).

Going concern

The group meets its day-to-day working capital requirements through its cash reserves and borrowings. The groups forecasts and projections, taking account of reasonably possible changes in trading performance, show that the group should be able to operate within the level of its current cash reserves. As at 31 December 2020, the group had net liabilities of £13.8m (2019 - £14.4m). The group is dependant on the support of an intermediate parent company, Ferring BV. Ferring BV has confirmed that they intend to support the group for at least one year after these financial statements are signed. After making enquiries, the directors have a reasonable expectation that the group has adequate resources to continue in operational existence for the foreseeable future. The group therefore continues to adopt the going concern basis in preparing its financial statements. The net liabilities position of the group is due to the £60.7m loan from another group company. This is due to be repaid on 31 December 2021 (see note 13). The group is part of a group cash pool which will cover any liabilities as they fall due.

During the first months of 2020 the COVID-19 outbreak has created an unprecedented effect on the world economy, Ferring Group has responded to this with the following measures. Ferring group has responded to this with the following measurers in 2021:

- special teams have been formed to analyse risks and define measures co-ordinated by a Global COVID-19 team
- to protect the production process special safety measures are taken in the manufacturing sites and employees have been asked to work from home where practical
- cost containment measures have been communicated to stop or reduce non-critical activities and to stop hiring non-critical positions
- · cash protection measures have been put in place

The estimated effects of COVID-19 on sales, income and cash flows are not expected to result in a going concern risk for the Ferring Group and therefore the Ferring Group will continue to financially support the Ferring operations globally.

NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS FOR THE YEAR ENDED 31 DECEMBER 2020 (Continued)

1. Statement of accounting policies (continued)

New and revised IFRSs in issue but not yet effective

The following amendments to existing standards and new interpretations became effective in the current year, but have no significant impact on the Group's consolidated financial statements:

- Amendments to References to the Conceptual Framework in IFRS Standards (effective 1 January 2020)
- Amendments to IFRS 3 Business Combinations (effective 1 January 2020)
- Amendments to IAS 1 and IAS 8: Definition of Material (effective 1 January 2020)
- Amendment to IFRS 16 Leases Covid-19 Related Rent Concessions (effective 1 June 2020)

A number of new standards and amendments to standards and interpretations issued are not yet effective for annual periods beginning after 1 January 2020, and have not been early adopted in preparing these consolidated financial statements. None of these are expected to have a significant effect on the consolidated financial statements of the Group:

- IFRS 17 Insurance Contracts (effective 1 January 2023)
- Amendments to IFRS 9, IAS 39, IFRS 7, IFRS 4 and IFRS 16 Interest Rate Benchmark Reform (effective 1 January 2021)
- Amendments to IFRS 4 Insurance Contracts deferral of IFRS 9 (effective 1 January 2021)
- Amendments to, IFRS 3 Business Combinations; IAS 16 Property, Plant and Equipment; IAS 37 Provisions, Contingent Liabilities and Contingent Assets and Annual Improvements 2018-2020 (effective 1 January 2022)
- Amendments to IAS 1 Presentation of Financial Statements: Classification of Liabilities as Current or Non-current and Classification of Liabilities as Current or Non-current - Deferral of Effective Date (effective 1 January 2023)

Critical accounting judgements and key sources of estimation uncertainty

Estimates and judgements are evaluated regularly and are based on historical experience and other factors, including expectations of future events that are believed to be reasonable given the circumstances prevailing when the financial statements are approved.

The group makes estimates and assumptions concerning the future. The resulting accounting estimates will, by definition, seldom equal the related actual results. However, the directors consider that there is not a significant risk of a material adjustment arising to the carrying value of the group's assets and liabilities as a result of the use of these estimates and assumptions.

Investments in subsidiary undertakings are recognised at cost less impairment.

Basis of consolidation

The consolidated financial statements incorporate the financial statements of the Company and its subsidiaries up to 31 December 2020. Subsidiaries are those entities that are controlled by the Company. Control is achieved where the Company has the power over the investee; is exposed, or has rights, to variable return from its involvement with the investee; and has the ability to use its power to affect its returns.

Inter-company transactions, balances and unrealised gains on transactions between Group companies are eliminated. Estimated unrealised losses are also eliminated. Where necessary, adjustments are made to the financial statements of subsidiaries to bring the accounting policies used into line with those used by the Group.

Revenue

Revenue is measured based on the consideration specified in a contract with a customer. Amounts collected on behalf of third parties are excluded. Revenue is recognised by the Group when it transfers control over a product or service to a customer.

NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS FOR THE YEAR ENDED 31 DECEMBER 2020 (Continued)

1. Statement of accounting policies (continued)

Revenue (continued)

The Group generates revenue from the sale of pharmaceutical products:

Sale of goods

Revenue from the sale of goods is recognised when the customer takes possession which is generally when the goods are delivered, the customer has full discretion over future use of the product, and there is no unfulfilled obligation that could affect the customer's acceptance of the product.

Delivery occurs when the products have been shipped to the specific location, the risks of obsolescence and loss have been transferred to the customer, and either the customer has accepted the products in accordance with the sales contract, the acceptance provisions have lapsed, or the group has objective evidence that all criteria for acceptance have been satisfied.

Retirement benefit costs

The Group made pension payments on behalf of certain of its full time UK employees through a money purchase (defined contribution) scheme. Contributions and pension costs are based on pensionable salary and are charged as an expense as they fall due. The Group has no further payment obligations once the contributions have been paid.

Development costs

Expenditure on internally developed products can be judgemental and is only capitalised if it can be demonstrated that:

- it is technically feasible to develop the product for it to be sold
- adequate resources are available to complete the development
- there is an intention to complete and sell the product
- The Group is able to see the product
- sale of the product will generate future economic benefits, and
- expenditure on the project can be measured reliably.

Capitalised development costs are amortised over the periods the Group expects to benefit from selling the products developed.

Development expenditure not satisfying the above criteria and expenditure on the research phase of internal projects are recognised in the consolidated statement of comprehensive income as incurred.

Foreign currency translation

a) Functional and presentation currency

Items included in the financial statements of each of the Group's entities are measured using the currency of the primary economic environment in which the entity operates ("the functional currency"). The consolidated financial statements are presented in Sterling, which is the subsidiaries functional and the Group's presentational currency.

b) Transactions and balances

Monetary assets and liabilities denominated in foreign currencies are translated into Sterling at rates of exchange ruling at the balance sheet date. Transactions in foreign currencies during the year are translated into Sterling at the rate ruling on the date of the transaction. Exchange gains and losses arising on transactions are recognised in the consolidated income statement in the year they arise.

NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS FOR THE YEAR ENDED 31 DECEMBER 2020 (Continued)

1. Statement of accounting policies (continued)

Leases

On commencement of a contract (or part of a contract) which gives the group the right to use an asset for a period of time in exchange for consideration, the group recognises a right-of-use asset and a lease liability unless the lease qualifies as a 'short-term' lease or a 'low-value' lease.

Short-term leases

Where the lease term is twelve months or less and the lease does not contain an option to purchase the leased asset, lease payments are recognised as an expense on a straight-line basis over the lease term.

Leases of low-value assets

For leases where the underlying asset is 'low-value', lease payments are recognised as an expense on a straight-line basis over the lease term.

Initial measurement of the lease liability

The lease liability is initially measured at the present value of the lease payments during the lease term discounted using the interest rate implicit in the lease, or the incremental borrowing rate if the interest rate implicit in the lease cannot be readily determined.

The lease term is the non-cancellable period of the lease plus extension periods that the Group is reasonably certain to exercise and termination periods that the Group is reasonably certain not to exercise.

Lease payments include fixed payments, less any lease incentives receivable, variable lease payments dependant on an index or a rate and any residual value guarantees. Variable lease payments are initially measured using the index or rate when the leased asset is available for use.

Termination penalties are included in the lease payments if the lease term has been adjusted because the Group reasonably expects to exercise an option to terminate the lease.

Subsequent measurement of the lease liability

The lease liability is subsequently increased for a constant periodic rate of interest on the remaining balance of the lease liability and reduced for lease payments. Interest on the lease liability is recognised in the statement of comprehensive income.

Variable lease payments not included in the measurement of the lease liability as they are not dependent on an index or rate, are recognised in profit or loss in the period in which the event or condition that triggers those payments occurs.

Re-measurement of the lease liability

The lease liability is adjusted for changes arising from the original terms and conditions of the lease that change the lease term, the Group's assessment of its option to purchase the leased asset, the amount expected to be payable under a residual value guarantee and/or changes in lease payments due to a change in an index or rate. The adjustment to the lease liability is recognised when the change takes effect and is adjusted against the right-of-use asset, unless the carrying amount of the right-of-use asset is reduced to nil, when any further adjustment is recognised in profit or loss.

Adjustments to the lease payments arising from a change in the lease term or the lessee's assessment of its option to purchase the leased asset are discounted using a revised discount rate. The revised discount rate is calculated as the interest rate implicit in the lease for the remainder of the lease term, or if that rate cannot be readily determined, the lessee's incremental borrowing rate at the date of reassessment.

Changes to the amounts expected to be payable under a residual value guarantee and changes to lease payments due to a change in an index or rate are recognised when the change takes effect, and are discounted at the original discount rate unless the change is due to a change in floating interest rates, when the discount rate is revised to reflect the changes in interest rate.

NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS FOR THE YEAR ENDED 31 DECEMBER 2020 (Continued)

1. Statement of accounting policies (continued)

Leases (continued)

Lease modifications

A lease modification is a change that was not part of the original terms and conditions of the lease and is accounted for as a separate lease if it increases the scope of the lease by adding the right to use one or more additional assets with a commensurate adjustment to the payments under the lease.

For a lease modification not accounted for as a separate lease, the lease liability is adjusted for the revised lease payments, discounted using a revised discount rate. The revised discount rate used is the interest rate implicit in the lease for the remainder of the lease term, or if that rate cannot be readily determined, the lessee Group's incremental borrowing rate at the date of the modification.

Where the lease modification decreases the scope of the lease, the carrying amount of the right-of-use asset is reduced to reflect the partial or full termination of the lease. Any difference between the adjustment to the lease liability and the adjustment to the right-of-use asset is recognised in profit or loss.

For all other lease modifications, the adjustment to the lease liability is recognised as an adjustment to the right-ofuse asset.

Property, plant and equipment

Freehold and leasehold property, plant and machinery, fixtures, fittings and software, and assets under construction are stated at cost less accumulated depreciation and any recognised impairment loss.

Depreciation is charged to administrative expenses so as to write off the cost of assets over their estimated useful economic lives, using the following bases:

Freehold land and leasehold property Plant and machinery Fixtures and fittings

Assets under construction

40 or 50 years straight line method

Between 5 and 10 years straight line method Between 5 and 10 years straight line method

Not depreciated

A right-of-use asset is recognised at commencement of the lease and initially measured at the amount of the lease liability, plus any incremental costs of obtaining the lease and any lease payments made at or before the leased asset is available for use by the Group.

The right-of-use asset is subsequently measured at cost less accumulated depreciation and any accumulated impairment losses. The depreciation methods applied are as follows:

Land and buildings Plant and machinery Straight line over the lease term Straight line over the lease term

The right-of-use asset is adjusted for any re-measurement of the lease liability and lease modifications, as set out below. An estimate of costs to be incurred in restoring the leased asset to the condition required under the terms and conditions of the lease is recognised as part of the cost of the right-of-use asset when the Group incurs the obligation for these costs

The costs are incurred at the start of the lease or over the lease term. The provision is measured at the best estimate of the expenditure required to settle the obligation.

Intangibles

Externally acquired intangible assets are initially recognised at cost and subsequently amortised on a straight line basis over their useful economic lives.

NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS FOR THE YEAR ENDED 31 DECEMBER 2020 (Continued)

1. Statement of accounting policies (continued)

Leases (continued)

Amortisation is charged to administrative expenses on the following basis:

Computer software

Between 5 and 10 years

Recognition of financial instruments

Financial assets and financial liabilities are recognised when the company becomes party to the contractual provisions of the instrument, in accordance with IFRS 9 'Financial Instruments'.

Cash and cash equivalents

Cash and cash equivalents comprise cash at bank and in hand and other short-term deposits held by the company with maturities of less than three months.

Inventories

Inventories are valued at the lower of cost and net realisable value, after making due allowance for obsolete and slow moving items.

This is on a product costing basis for Ferring Pharmaceuticals Limited, and a standard cost plus manufacturing variance basis for Ferring Controlled Therapeutics Limited.

Work in progress is valued on the basis of direct costs plus attributable overheads based on a normal level of activity.

Provision is made for any foreseeable losses where appropriate. No element of profit is included in the valuation of work in progress.

Trade, group and other receivables

Trade receivables are initially measured at their transaction price. Ferring group and other receivables are initially measured at fair value plus transaction costs. Receivables are held to collect the contractual cash flows which are solely payments of principal and interest. Therefore, these receivables are subsequently measured at amortised cost using the effective interest rate method.

Impairment of financial assets

An impairment loss is recognised for the expected credit losses on financial assets when there is an increased probability that the counterparty will be unable to settle an instrument's contractual cash flows on the contractual due dates, a reduction in the amounts expected to be recovered, or both.

The probability of default and expected amounts recoverable are assessed using reasonable and supportable past and forward-looking information that is available without undue cost or effort. The expected credit loss is a probability-weighted amount determined from a range of outcomes and takes into account the time value of money.

For trade receivables, expected credit losses are measured by applying an expected loss rate to the gross carrying amount. The expected loss rate comprises the risk of a default occurring and the expected cash flows on default based on the aging of the receivable. The risk of a default occurring always takes into consideration all possible default events over the expected life of those receivables ("the lifetime expected credit losses"). Different provision rates and periods are used based on groupings of historic credit loss experience by product type, customer type and location.

Impairment losses and any subsequent reversals of impairment losses, are adjusted against the carrying amount of the receivable and are recognised in profit or loss.

NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS FOR THE YEAR ENDED 31 DECEMBER 2020 (Continued)

1. Statement of accounting policies (continued)

Financial liabilities and equity

Financial liabilities and equity instruments are classified according to the substance of the contractual arrangements entered into. An equity instrument is any contract that evidences a residual interest in the assets of the company after deducting all of its liabilities.

Trade, group and other payables are initially measured at fair value, net of direct transaction costs and subsequently measured at amortised cost.

Interest-bearing bank loans and, bank overdrafts are initially measured at fair value, net of direct transaction costs and are subsequently measured at amortised cost. Finance charges, including premiums payable on settlement or redemption, are recognised in profit or loss over the term of the loan using an effective rate of interest.

Equity instruments issued by the Company are recorded at fair value on initial recognition net of transaction costs.

Taxation

Current tax is based on taxable profit for the year and is calculated using tax rates that have been enacted or substantively enacted. Taxable profit differs from net profit as reported in the income statement because it is adjusted for items of income or expense that are taxable or tax deductible in other years (temporary differences) and items that are never taxable or deductible (permanent differences). Temporary differences principally arise from using different balance sheet values for assets and liabilities than their respective tax base values. Deferred tax is generally provided in respect of all these taxable temporary differences at the reporting date.

Deferred tax liabilities are recognised for all taxable temporary differences. Deferred tax assets are regarded as recoverable and therefore recognised only when, on the basis of all available evidence, it is probable that sufficient taxable profits will be available against which the future reversal of the underlying temporary differences can be deducted. Such assets and liabilities are not recognised if the temporary differences arise from goodwill or from the initial recognition (other than a business combination) of other assets and liabilities in a transaction that affects neither the tax profit nor the accounting profit. The carrying amount of deferred tax assets is reviewed at each reporting date and reduced to the extent that it is no longer probable that sufficient taxable profits will be available to allow all or part of the asset to be recovered.

The measurement of deferred tax liabilities and assets reflects the tax consequences that would follow from the manner in which the Group expects, at the end of the reporting year, to recover or settle the carrying amount of its assets and liabilities. Deferred tax assets and liabilities are not netted off against each other unless they relate to taxes levied by the same authority and arise in the same taxable entity or in different taxable entities that intend to recover the tax assets or settle the liabilities simultaneously on a net basis.

Deferred tax is calculated at the tax rates that are expected to apply in the year when the liability is settled or the asset is realised. Deferred tax is charged or credited in the income statement, except when it relates to items charged or credited directly to equity, in which case the deferred tax is charged or credited to equity.

Government grants

Grants for revenue expenditure are netted against the cost incurred by the Group. Where retention of a government grant is dependent on the Group satisfying certain criteria, it is initially recognised as deferred income. When the criteria for retention have been satisfied, the deferred income balance is released to the consolidated statement of comprehensive income or netted against the asset purchased.

NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS FOR THE YEAR ENDED 31 DECEMBER 2020 (Continued)

2. Regional revenue information				
Region	2020 £	%	2019 £	%
United Kingdom	68,476,583	82.5	65,797,780	84.9
Other European Union members	6,431,171	7.7	5,641,733	7.3
Rest of the world	8,125,389	9.8	6,015,565	7.8
	83,033,143	_	77,455,078	

^{100%} of turnover is generated from the principal activity of the group.

3. Employee costs

	2020 £	2019 £
Wages and salaries Social security costs Pension costs	8,326,684 1,101,733 703,602	8,816,212 1,238,736 798,906
	10,132,019	10,853,854
Number of employees	2020 No.	2019 No.
Production staff Administrative staff	99 57	130 47
	156	177
Directors	2020 £	2019 £
Wages and salaries	68,357	64,682

There were no directors who were members of the Company's defined contribution pension scheme (2019: none). Contributions were made to the director's personal pension scheme.

Key management personne	el - remuneration
-------------------------	-------------------

	2020 £	2019 £
Short term employee benefits	920,795	788,101

NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS FOR THE YEAR ENDED 31 DECEMBER 2020 (Continued)

4. Net finance costs		
	2020	2019
Finance income	£	£
Amounts receivable from group companies	947,268	691,040
3	947,268	691,040
Finance costs	2020 £	2019 £
Other interest	333	1,524
Amounts payable to group companies Interest on lease liabilities	1,082,144 64,555	1,086,122 70,998
•	1,147,032	1,158,644
NET FINANCE COSTS	199,764	467,604
5. Profit before taxation The following items have been charged/(credited) in arriving at		
the profit before taxation:	2020 £	2019 £
Deferred grant income	10,000	(23,700)
Depreciation and amortisation:	10,000	(25,700)
- property, plant and equipment owned	1,213,574	1,155,505
- intangible assets	69,044	27,939
- rights of use assets	784,701	761,669
Loss on disposal of tangible assets	3,735	428
Operating lease payments	-	1,358
Directors remuneration	68,357	64,682
Exchange losses	141,476	19,315
Research and development	3,138,298	4,411,601
Restructuring costs	344,002	580,587
Government job retention scheme	137,044	-
Auditor's remuneration charged in Income Statement:	21,148	10,494
Audit of financial statements of the Company Audit of financial statements of subsidiaries	21,146 69,973	81,921
Addit of illiantial statements of subsidiaries		01,521

Deferred grant income for the current year relates to grant income recognised in the prior year and subsequently not received.

Government grants of £137,044 (2019 - £nil) were received during the year in line with the Coronavirus Job Retention Scheme and are included within other operating income. The funds were received and spent within the year and therefore no balance is outstanding at the year end.

ax charge		
	2020	2019
	£	£
Current tax charge	6,468	603,46
Adjustment in respect of prior periods	(43,046)	20,80
UK deferred tax	259,563	147,23
Tax charge for the year	222,985	771,51
Taxation has been calculated by applying the standard corporate to Group. The difference between the total current tax shown above and rates of corporation tax to the profit before tax is as follows:		
Group. The difference between the total current tax shown above and	the amount calculated by a	pplying the standa
Group. The difference between the total current tax shown above and rates of corporation tax to the profit before tax is as follows:	the amount calculated by a 2020	pplying the standa 2019 £
Group. The difference between the total current tax shown above and	the amount calculated by a 2020 £	pplying the standa 2019
Group. The difference between the total current tax shown above and rates of corporation tax to the profit before tax is as follows: Profit before tax Tax on United Kingdom profit at an average rate of 19%	2020 £ 823,916	2019 £ 2,883,87
Group. The difference between the total current tax shown above and rates of corporation tax to the profit before tax is as follows: Profit before tax Tax on United Kingdom profit at an average rate of 19% (2019: 19%)	2020 £ 823,916 156,544 28,307	2019 £ 2,883,876 ————————————————————————————————————
Group. The difference between the total current tax shown above and rates of corporation tax to the profit before tax is as follows: Profit before tax Tax on United Kingdom profit at an average rate of 19% (2019: 19%) Factors affecting charge:- Expenditure disallowed for taxation Research and development	2020 £ 823,916 156,544 28,307 1,800	2019 £ 2,883,87 547,93 226,22 (27,66)
Group. The difference between the total current tax shown above and rates of corporation tax to the profit before tax is as follows: Profit before tax Tax on United Kingdom profit at an average rate of 19% (2019: 19%) Factors affecting charge:- Expenditure disallowed for taxation	2020 £ 823,916 156,544 28,307	2019 £ 2,883,876

FERRING LABORATORIES LIMITED

Net book value 2,664,019 5,422,348 5,223,254 284,064 469,696 1,107,088 15,170,469

FERRING LABORATORIES LIMITED

7. Property, plant and equipment (continued)

IstoT	ω	13,118,830 2,256,019	4,320,935 (189,681)	19,506,103	5,073,614 1,917,174 (189,253)	6,801,535	12,704,568
Assets under noitourisnoo	Ċij	861,635 2,208,215	- (1,906,520)	1,163,330			1,163,330
Fixtures and fittings	G.	836,982 22,024	- (8,377) 91,014	941,643	325,225 100,531 (7,949)	417,807	523,836
& InsIQ Yienidosm ezu to trigit teses		1 1	673,278 (61,530) -	611,748	269,850 (61,530)	208,320	403,428
Plant and machinery	¥	7,617,243	(24,732) 1,262,498	8,855,009	3,525,783 801,990 (24,732)	4,303,041	4,551,968
Freehold and leasehold property	сы	3,802,970 25,780	(95,042) 553,008	4,286,716	1,222,606 252,984 (95,042)	1,380,548	2,906,168
& bns.J egnibliud ezu to trigin teses		. 1	3,647,657	3,647,657	491,819	491,819	3,155,838
	70	At 1 January 2019 Additions	Addition in IFRS 16 Disposals Transfers	At 31 December 2019	Accumulated depreciation At 1 January 2019 Charge for the year On disposal	At 31 December 2019	Net book value At 31 December 2019

Intangible assets	
	Computer software £
Cost At 1 January 2020 Additions	128,199 34,148
At 31 December 2020	162,347
Accumulated amortisation At 1 January 2020 Charge for the year	60,726 69,044
At 31 December 2020	129,770
Net book value	
At 31 December 2020	32,577
Cost At 1 January 2019	Compute software 171,558
	softwar
At 1 January 2019 Additions	171,558 15,984
At 1 January 2019 Additions Disposals	171,558 15,984 (59,343)
At 1 January 2019 Additions Disposals At 31 December 2019 Accumulated amortisation At 1 January 2019 Charge for the year	171,558 15,984 (59,343) 128,199
At 1 January 2019 Additions Disposals At 31 December 2019 Accumulated amortisation At 1 January 2019 Charge for the year Disposals	92,130 27,939 (59,343)

NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS FOR THE YEAR ENDED 31 DECEMBER 2020 (Continued)

9. Inventories		
	2020 £	2019 £
Raw materials	5,650,940	774,456
Work in progress Finished goods	2,153,313 12,945,981	667,471 13,603,851
3	20,750,234	15,045,778

The cost of inventories recognised as an expense during the year was £65,530,842 (2019: £47,179,672).

During the year £480,299 (2019: £269,221) was recognised as an expense in the year in respect of the write-down of inventories,

10. Trade and other receivables

	2020 £	2019 £
Trade receivables Amount due from parent undertaking Prepayments and accrued income Other receivables	10,361,744 48,357,213 1,066,014 424	6,251,520 40,273,073 360,135 739
	59,785,395	46,885,467

Trade receivables includes an amount of £2,151,519 (2019: £2,868,699) which is due after more than one year.

Amounts due from parent undertaking are unsecured, interest free and repayable on demand.

All trade and other receivables are financial assets. The book values of trade and other receivables are considered by the Board to be approximates of their fair value.

No interest is charged on late receivables. Before accepting any new customer the Company assesses the customer's credit quality and defines an appropriate credit limit by customer.

Ageing of trade receivables past due, but not impaired:

	2020 £	2019 £
Less than 30 days		7,169
		7,169

NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS FOR THE YEAR ENDED 31 DECEMBER 2020 (Continued)

0. Trade and other receivables (continued)		
Movement in the allowance of bad debts:	2020 £	2019 £
Balance at 1 January	(953)	(7,593)
Impairment losses recognised Unused amounts reversed Increase in provision	953 -	7,593 (953)
Balance at 31 December		(953)
Less than 30 days	2020 £ 8,208	2019 £ 7,784
Statement. The aging of impaired debts is as follows:	2020 £	2019 £
30 to 60 days 60 to 90 days	0,206 - -	7,764 - 338
90 to 120 days Greater than 120 days	-	-
	8,208	8,122
1. Cash and cash equivalents		
	2020 £	2019 £
Cash and cash equivalents	138,296	129,570

NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS FOR THE YEAR ENDED 31 DECEMBER 2020 (Continued)

12. Trade and other payables

	2020 £	2019 £
Trade payables	2,938,676	3,500,389
Other tax and social security	6,917,828	2,676,184
Other payables Amount due to parent undertaking and	68,490	209,676
other related parties	28,932,969	10,422,418
	38,857,963	16,808,667

The book values of trade and other payables are considered by the Board to be approximates of their fair value.

Amounts due to parent undertaking and other related parties are unsecured, interest free and repayable on demand.

13. Loans and borrowings

	2020 £	2019 £
Current Bank overdrafts	300	399
Non-current Amounts owed to subsidiary	60,700,000	60,700,000

Within the above, amounts owed to subsidiary relates to an intercompany loan from CPSI Scotland Limited of £60,700,000 (2019: £60,700,000) bearing interest at 1.6% (2019: 1.6%). This will continue beyond the current term 31 December 2021 for successive terms of one year unless terminated by one of the parties to the agreement

NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS FOR THE YEAR ENDED 31 DECEMBER 2020 (Continued)

14. Lease liabilities

The maturity of the gross contractual undiscounted cash flows due on the Group's lease liabilities is set out below based on the period between 31 December 2020 and the contractual maturity date.

Grou	p

31 December 2020	Less than 1 year £	Between 1 and 5 years £	Later than 5 years £	Total £
Land and buildings Plant and machinery Future finance charges	527,760 306,338	2,111,040 90,575	274,460 -	2,913,260 396,913
on lease liabilities	(34,092)	(212,424)	(2,777)	(249,293)
Present value of lease liabilities	800,006	1,989,191	271,683	3,060,880
1 January 2020	Less than 1 year £	Between 1 and 5 years £	Later than 5 years £	Total £
Land and buildings Plant and machinery Future finance charges	527,760 211,394	2,111,040 192,135	802,220 -	3,441,020 403,529
on lease liabilities	(30,085)	(170,169)	(10,549)	(210,803)
Present value of lease liabilities	709,069	2,133,006	791,671	3,633,746
Minimum lease payments fall due as	follows:			
			2020 £	2019 £
Gross obligation repayable:			4	4
Within one year Between one and five years			2,476,075 834,098	3,105,395 739,154
			3,310,173	3,844,549
Finance charges repayable:			245 204	100 710
Within one year Between one and five years			215,201 34,092	180,718 30,085
			249,293	210,803
Net obligations repayable: Within one year Between one and five years		•	2,260,874 800,006	2,924,677 709,069
			3,060,880	3,633,746

NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS FOR THE YEAR ENDED 31 DECEMBER 2020 (Continued)

14. Lease liabilities (continued)

The rates of interest implicit in the Group's lease arrangements is not readily determinable and the incremental borrowing rate applied in calculating the lease liability is 1.87% on land and buildings and 1.65% for plant and machinery. The fair value of the Group's lease obligations is approximately equal to their carrying amount.

Disclosure of lease liabilities at the year end due within one year and in more than one year are disclosed in statement of financial position.

Disclosure of the carrying amounts of right of use assets by class have been disclosed in note 7.

Effect of leases on financial performance	2020 £	2019 £
Depreciation charge for the year included in 'administrative expenses' for right-of-use assets:		
- Land and buildings	491,819	491,819
- Plant and machinery	292,882	269,850
Interest expense for the year on lease liabilities recognised in 'finance costs'	64,555	70,998
Effect of leases on cash flows: Total cash outflow for leases in the year	766,874	758,187

The group leases a property for the use of its operations in the UK. The lease term is 15 years, with 6 years remaining as at 31 December 2020 (2019 - 7 years). Rent is fixed until 2021 when a formal rent review will take place. The lease will be terminated at the end of the lease term. The lease is subject to repair and maintenance terms and the property must be restored to the original condition on termination of the lease.

The group leases cars for its operations. The leases are for terms of 3 years. Rentals payable on vehicle leases are fixed unless mileage limits are exceeded. Consequential increases in rentals are recognised in the profit or loss when they arise.

Lease commitments for short-term and low value assets at 31 December in accordance with IFRS16 were as follows:

2019	2020	
£	£	Diant 9 marshire
1,358 -	- -	Plant & machinery: expiring within 1 year expiring between 2 and 5 years
		•
1,358	-	

NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS FOR THE YEAR ENDED 31 DECEMBER 2020 (Continued)

15. Provision for Liabilities		£
Restructuring provision		
Balance at 1 January 2020 Additions Utilised Released		412,743 (366,073) (12,553)
Balance at 31 December 2020		34,117
Provisions made in the year relate to restructuring costs.		
16. Financial instruments		
Financial assets at amortised cost	2020 £	2019 £
Cash and bank balances	138,296	129,570
Trade and other receivables	59,785,395	46,885,467
	59,923,691	47,015,037
Financial liabilities at amortised cost	·	
Trade and other payables	45,429,259	21,258,849
Amounts owed to group undertakings	60,700,000	60,700,000
	106,129,259	81,958,849

17. Financial risk management

Financial instruments

The groups' objective is to finance the business through management of existing liquidity.

The groups' policy toward using financial instruments is to manage credit, liquidity, and currency a

The groups' policy toward using financial instruments is to manage credit, liquidity and currency exposure risk without exposing the group to undue risk or speculation. The policy is kept under review by the directors.

Risk management

The risks arising from the group's operations and financial instruments are explained below. The group is exposed through its operations to the following financial risks:

- Credit risk
- Interest rate risk
- Foreign exchange risk
- Liquidity risk

Credit risk

Credit risk is the risk of financial loss to the Group if a customer or counterparty to a financial instrument fails to meet its contractual obligations. The Group is mainly exposed to credit risk from credit sales. It is Group policy, implemented locally, to assess the credit risk of new customers before entering contracts. Such credit ratings are taken into account by local business practices.

NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS FOR THE YEAR ENDED 31 DECEMBER 2020 (Continued)

17. Financial risk management (continued)

Credit risk (continued)

The Group operate a credit policy under which each new customer is analysed individually for creditworthiness before the Group's standard payment and delivery terms and conditions are offered. The Group's review includes external ratings, when available. Purchase limits are established for each customer, which presents the maximum open amount without requiring further approval.

Credit risk also arises from cash and cash equivalents and deposits with banks and financial institutions. For banks and financial institutions, only independently rated parties with minimum rating "A" are accepted.

Interest rate risk

The group is exposed to cash flow interest rate risk from long term borrowings with wider group members. The long term loan of £60,700,000 has a current interest rate of 1.6% in relation to £60,700,000. The risk of movement within this interest rate equates to £607,000 for each 100 basis point movement in interest rates charged.

Foreign exchange risk

Foreign exchange risk arises when individual group entities enter into transactions denominated in a currency other than their functional currency.

The group is predominantly exposed to currency risk on trade transactions. The group manages foreign exchange risk at a local level by matching the currency in which revenue is generated with expenditure incurred.

Liquidity risk

Liquidity risk arises from the Group's management of working capital and the finance charges and principal repayments on its debt instruments. It is the risk that the Group will encounter difficulty in meeting its financial obligations as they fall due.

The Group's policy is to ensure that it will always have sufficient cash to allow it to meet its liabilities when they become due. To achieve this aim, it seeks to actively maintain cash balances.

The Board receives rolling cash flow projections on a monthly basis as well as information regarding cash balances.

The liquidity risk of each group entity is managed centrally by the wider group treasury function. Each operation has a facility with group treasury.

18. Deferred tax

The movement on deferred tax liability arose as follows:

	2020 £	2019 £
Brought forward	921,755	727,509
Charged/(credited) to tax charge in the income statement (See Note 6)	259,563	194,246
	1,181,318	921,755
	2020 £	2019 £
Deferred tax liability:- Accelerated capital allowances Short term temporary differences Losses	1,310,197 (7,087) (121,792)	942,979 (21,224)
	1,181,318	921,755

NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS FOR THE YEAR ENDED 31 DECEMBER 2020 (Continued)

19.	Government grants		£
	Government grants Balance at 1 January 2019 Amortisation in the year		13,700 (13,700)
	Balance at 31 December 2019		
	Balance at 1 January 2020 Amortisation in the year		:
	Balance at 31 December 2020		_
20.	Share capital		
	A. (A	Number of Ordinary £1 shares	£
	Authorised 200,000 ordinary shares of £1 each	200,000	200,000
	Allotted, called up and fully paid 120,001 ordinary shares of £1 each	120,001	120,001

21. Related party transactions

Ferring Holding SA exhibits control over Ferring Laboratories Limited, from a management perspective, via the Board of Directors.

As at 31 December 2020 the groups had the following amounts due to/(from) the wider group, all of which have an ultimate parent company of Ferring Holding SA.

The amounts outstanding at the balance sheet date are:

Company name	2020	2019
	£	£
Ferring International Center SA	16,038,976	28,984,404
CPSI (Scotland) Limited	(60,329,344)	(60,465,439)
Ferring BV	921,510	337,191
Ferring Pharmaceuticals BV	-	(74,461)
Ferring Pharmaceuticals (Asia) Company	351,650	240,580
Ferring Private Limited	-	75,557
Ferring Pharmaceuticals AS	-	52,822

NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS FOR THE YEAR ENDED 31 DECEMBER 2020 (Continued)

21. Related party transactions (continued)		
During the year, finance costs were incurred from the following r	nember companies:	
	2020 £	2019 £
CPSI (Scotland) Limited Ferring International Center SA	971,200 110,944	971,200 114,921
During the year, finance income was received from the following	member companies:	
	2020 £	2019 £
Ferring International Center SA	49,244	33,615
During the year, purchases were made from the following memb	er companies	
	2020	2019
	£	£
Nordic Pharma Ltd Marshal BV	- 644,000	65,227 535,561

22. Ultimate controlling party

The immediate parent undertaking is Ferring BV, a company incorporated in the Netherlands.

The largest and smallest group to consolidate the results of the company and group is Ferring Holding SA. Information on Ferring Holding SA financial statements can be obtained from the registered office, Chemin de la Vergognausaz 50, 1162 St-Prex, Switzerland.

The ultimate parent undertaking is Insula Corporation NV, a company registered in Curacao whose registered office address is NV, Pietermaai 15, Willemstad, Curacao, Netherland Antilles.

The ultimate controlling party is the Dr Frederik Paulsen Foundation.

PARENT COMPANY BALANCE SHEET AS AT 31 DECEMBER 2020

	Notes	2020 £	2019 £
Fixed assets Investments	24 _	32,749,000	43,703,497
Current assets Debtors	25	30,082,191	31,177,111
Creditors: amounts falling due within one year	26	(30,667)	(20,218)
Net current assets		30,051,524	31,156,893
Total assets less current liabilities	_	62,800,524	74,860,390
Creditors: Amounts falling due in more than one year	27	(60,700,000)	(60,700,000)
Net assets	=	2,100,524	14,160,390
Capital and reserves Called up share capital Retained earnings	28	120,001 1,980,523	120,001 14,040,389
Total shareholders' funds		2,100,524	14,160,390

The loss of the Company for the year to 31 December 2020 was £12,059,866 (2019: loss of £1,060,124).

The notes on pages 45 to 49 form part of these financial statements. Approved by the Board of Directors on Dec 23, 2021...... and signed on its behalf by:

Dr P Wilden Director

PARENT COMPANY STATEMENT OF CHANGES IN EQUITY FOR THE YEAR ENDED 31 DECEMBER 2020

	Share capital	Retained earnings	Total equity
	£	£	£
At 1 January 2019	120,001	15,100,513	15,220,514
Loss after tax and total comprehensive expense for the year	<u>-</u>	(1,060,124)	(1,060,124)
At 31 December 2019	120,001	14,040,389	14,160,390
At 1 January 2020	120,001	14,040,389	14,160,390
Loss after tax and total comprehensive expense for the year		(12,059,866)	(12,059,866)
At 31 December 2020	120,001	1,980,523	2,100,524

PARENT COMPANY NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS FOR THE YEAR ENDED 31 DECEMBER 2020

23. Accounting policies for Parent Company financial statements

The following accounting policies have been applied consistently in dealing with items which are considered material in relation to the financial statements of the Company.

Basis of preparation

These financial statements were prepared in accordance with Financial Reporting Standard 101 Reduced Disclosure Framework.

The financial statements have been prepared under the historical cost convention, as modified by the revaluation of derivative financial assets and financial liabilities at fair value through profit or loss, and in accordance with the Companies Act 2006.

The financial statements are prepared in sterling, which is the functional currency of the company. Monetary amounts in these financial statements are rounded to the nearest £1.

The following disclosure exemptions from the requirements of IFRS have been adopted in the preparation of these financial statements, in accordance with FRS 101:

- · Comparative information has not been given in respect of:
 - a reconciliation of the carrying amount of each class of tangible assets at the beginning of the period:
 - a reconciliation of the carrying amount of each class of intangible assets at the beginning of the period;
- The requirement to produce a third statement of financial position when applying a change in accounting policy, retrospective restatement or reclassification.
- The requirement to disclose information relating to the company's objectives, policies and processes for managing capital.
- The requirement to publish a Statement of Cash Flows.
- Disclosure of the categories of financial instrument and nature and extent of risks arising on these financial instruments.
- The requirement to disclose the valuation techniques applied to assets and liabilities held at fair value.
- The requirement to disclose compensation for key management between short term employee benefits, post-employment benefits and other long term benefits.
- The requirements to disclose related party transactions entered into between two or more, wholly owned, members of a group.
- The requirement to disclose the future impact of a new IFRS in issue but not effective at the reporting date.

As permitted by s408 Companies Act 2006, the company has not presented its own profit and loss account and related notes as it prepares group accounts.

PARENT COMPANY NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS FOR THE YEAR ENDED 31 DECEMBER 2020 (Continued)

23. Accounting policies for Parent Company financial statements (continued)

Going concern review

The Companies Act 2006 require directors' to confirm whether, after making appropriate enquiries, they have reasonable expectations that the Company has adequate financial resources to continue in operational existence for the foreseeable future. The Company's forecasts and projections, taking account of reasonably possible changes in trading performance, show that the Company should be able to operate within the level of its current cash reserves. After making enquiries, the directors have a reasonable expectation that the company has adequate resources to continue in operational existence for the foreseeable future. The Company therefore continues to adopt the going concern basis in preparing its financial statements.

Deferred tax

Deferred tax is recognised in respect of all timing differences that have originated but not reversed at the balance sheet date where transactions or events that result in an obligation to pay more tax in the future or a right to pay less tax in the future have occurred at the balance sheet date. Timing differences are differences between the Company's taxable profits and its results as stated in the financial statements that arise from the inclusion of gains and losses in tax assessments in periods different from those in which they are recognised in the financial statements.

Deferred tax is measured at the average tax rates that are expected to apply in the periods in which timing differences are expected to reverse, based on tax rates and laws that have enacted or substantively enacted by the balance sheet date. Deferred tax is measured on a non-discounted basis.

Investment in subsidiary and associated undertakings

The interest of the Company in shares of subsidiary undertakings is stated at cost less provision for impairment. The carrying values of fixed asset investments are reviewed for impairment if events or changes in circumstances indicate the carrying value may not be recoverable. Impairment is recognised by comparing the carrying amount to the higher of the recoverable amount and value in use.

Critical accounting estimates and judgements

Estimates and judgements are evaluated regularly and are based on historical experience and other factors, including expectations of future events that are believed to be reasonable given the circumstances prevailing when the financial statements are approved.

The company makes estimates and assumptions concerning the future. The resulting accounting estimates will, by definition, seldom equal the related actual results. However, the directors consider that there is not a significant risk of a material adjustment arising to the carrying value of the company's assets and liabilities as a result of the use of these estimates and assumptions.

The annual impairment exercise is based on an estimate of the valuation of investments.

PARENT COMPANY NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS FOR THE YEAR ENDED 31 DECEMBER 2020 (Continued)

24. Investments	
Cost	£
At 1 January 2020 and 31 December 2020	72,726,498
Additions	32,749,000
Disposals	(72,726,498)
At December 2020	32,749,000
Impairment	
At 1 January 2020	29,023,001
Disposal	(29,023,001)
At 31 December 2020	
Net book value	
At 31 December 2020	32,749,000
At 31 December 2019	43,703,497

Ferring Asset Management Limited was dissolved on 19 January 2021. The direct subsidiaries of this company were transferred to Ferring Laboratories Limited.

Except where indicated below, all subsidiaries undertakings of the Company are wholly owned. The subsidiaries and associated undertakings of the Company at 31 December 2020 were as follows:-

Company	Country of registration or incorporation	Shares	held
		Class	%
Subsidiary undertakings			
Ferring Pharmaceuticals Limited	England and Wales	Ordinary	100.00
Ferring Controlled Therapeutics Limited	England and Wales	Ordinary	100.00
Ferring Controlled Therapeutics (Switzerland) SA*	Switzerland	Ordinary	100.00

The principal activity of these undertakings for the last relevant financial year was as follows:

Principal activity

Ferring Pharmaceuticals Limited	sales and marketing of pharmaceutical products
Ferring Controlled Therapeutics Limited	manufacture and sale of pharmaceutical products
Ferring Controlled Therapeutics (Switzerland) SA	management of commercial development of fertility

^{*} Ferring Controlled Therapeutics (Switzerland) SA is a 100% direct subsidiary of Ferring Controlled Therapeutics Limited.

The registered office of Ferring Pharmaceutical's Limited is Drayton Hall, Church Road, West Drayton, Middlesex, UB7 7PS.

The registered office of Ferring Controlled Therapeutics Limited is 1 Redwood Place, East Kilbride, South Lanarkshire, G74 5PB.

The registered office of Ferring Controlled Therapeutics (Switzerland) SA is Chemin De La Vergognausaz 50, 1162 St Prex, Switzerland.

Ferring Pharmaceuticals Limited (01198007) and Ferring Controlled Therapeutics Limited (SC100269) have taken the available exemption from audit under Section 479a of the Companies Act 2006 relating to subsidiary companies.

PARENT COMPANY NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS FOR THE YEAR ENDED 31 DECEMBER 2020 (Continued)

25. Debtors		
	2020 £	2019 £
Amount due from parent undertaking	30,082,191	31,177,111
Amounts due from parent undertaking are unsecured, interest	free and repayable on demand.	
26. Creditors: amounts falling due within one year		
	2020 £	2019 £
Amount due to parent undertaking Other tax and social security	-	1,000 114
Accruals and deferred income	30,667	19,104
	30,667	20,218
Amounts due to parent undertaking are unsecured, interest fre 7. Creditors: amounts falling due in more than one year	e and repayable on demand.	
	2020	2019
7. Creditors: amounts falling due in more than one year	2020 £	£
	2020	£
27. Creditors: amounts falling due in more than one year	2020 £ 60,700,000 =	60,700,000 Scotland
Amounts due to group undertakings The above amounts owed to group undertakings relates to a Limited of £60,700,000 (2019: £60,700,000) bearing interest a December 2021.	2020 £ 60,700,000 =	60,700,000 Scotland
Amounts due to group undertakings The above amounts owed to group undertakings relates to a Limited of £60,700,000 (2019: £60,700,000) bearing interest a December 2021.	2020 £ 60,700,000 =	60,700,000 Scotland le on 31
Amounts due to group undertakings The above amounts owed to group undertakings relates to a Limited of £60,700,000 (2019: £60,700,000) bearing interest a December 2021.	2020 £ 60,700,000 In intercompany loan from CPSIS at 1.6% (2019: 1.6%) and repayable Number of Ordinary £1 shares	60,700,000 Scotland le on 31
7. Creditors: amounts falling due in more than one year Amounts due to group undertakings The above amounts owed to group undertakings relates to a Limited of £60,700,000 (2019: £60,700,000) bearing interest a December 2021. 8. Share capital	2020 £ 60,700,000 n intercompany loan from CPSI Stat 1.6% (2019: 1.6%) and repayab	60,700,000 Scotland le on 31
Amounts due to group undertakings The above amounts owed to group undertakings relates to a Limited of £60,700,000 (2019: £60,700,000) bearing interest a December 2021.	2020 £ 60,700,000 In intercompany loan from CPSIS at 1.6% (2019: 1.6%) and repayable Number of Ordinary £1 shares	60,700,000 Scotland le on 31